County of Milwaukee
Interoffice Communication
DATE:
November 20, 2015
TO:
Sup. Theodore Lipscomb, Sr., Chairman, Milwaukee County Board of Supervisors
FROM:
Jonette Arms, Interim Director, Milwaukee County Department on Aging

RE:
Request for authorization to execute 2016 program and service contracts 
I respectfully request that the attached resolution be scheduled for consideration by the Committee on Finance, Personnel and Audit at its meeting on December 10, 2015.
The accompanying resolution authorizes the Interim Director, Department on Aging, to execute 2016 program and service contracts totaling $300,000 or more with vendors recommended by the Milwaukee County Commission on Aging for the purposes and amounts set forth in the resolution. The Department contracts for a variety of supportive social services and community programs designed to sustain the independence and well-being of Milwaukee County seniors age 60 or older.
County Board Resolution File No. 98-197 authorizes this department to recommend the renewal of an existing contract without a Request for Proposal (RFP) when based upon (1) satisfactory performance by the service provider and (2) continued funding within the Department’s adopted budget.  The resolution requires that programs be awarded through an open and competitive RFP at least once every three years.  Under provisions of File No. 98-197, and to create a reasonable balance, the Department on Aging puts some programs out for RFP every year, some every two years, and the remainder once every three years.  Any contract continued beyond one year is contingent upon satisfactory performance from the service provider.  Regardless of whether the contract recommendation comes from an RFP or administrative review, the vendor must submit a complete proposal to assure both sides agree on budget, scope of service, staffing, and other requirements.

One contract award recommended in the attached resolution is based upon an open and competitive Request for Proposals issued August 3, 2015.  Proposals were due September 4, 2015 and each proposal was reviewed by Department staff and members of the Commission on Aging's Service Delivery Committee, and evaluated in writing.  The Service Delivery Committee, at its meetings on October 6 reviewed and approved staff recommendation to award a 2016 Benefit Specialist/Legal Services contract totaling $398,501 to Legal Action of Wisconsin, Inc.  The Commission on Aging, at its meeting on November 13, 2015, approved that award recommendation for referral to the Milwaukee County Board of Supervisors.
Four contract award recommendations contained in the attached resolution are based upon satisfactory performance by the vendor during 2015, and with sufficient funds included in the Adopted Budget for calendar year 2016.  That action was authorized by the County Board of Supervisors on December 18, 2014 under File No. 14-934.  The programs and service providers involved include Case Management and Delivery Services for Home Delivered Meals (Goodwill Industries of Southeastern Wisconsin) Family Caregiver Support and Alzheimer’s Disease Direct Services (Interfaith Older Adult Programs), Programs in Five County-owned Senior Centers (Interfaith Older Adult Programs) and Programs in United Community Center Senior Center (United Community Center).
(2)
One contract, Specialized Elderly Transportation Services, is recommended for renewal for 2016 based upon satisfactory performance by the vendor (Transit Express, Inc.) during 2014 and 2015, and with funds included in the Department’s Adopted Budget for calendar year 2016.  The 2016 contract with Transit Express is year two of a two year renewal option approved by the County Board of Supervisors on December 19, 2013 [File No. 13-896].  This program will be out for competitive RFP in 2017.
This report includes an attachment showing funds allocated in 2015 and the initial allocation of funds for 2016.  The Department anticipates an award of up to $32,000 in funds from the Medicare Improvements for Patients and Providers Act (MIPPA) for allocation to the Benefit Specialist/Legal Services program. The Department will bring to the County Board an amendment increasing the allocation for Benefit Specialist/Legal Services once the MIPPA award has been received.
If you have any questions about the resolution or the report, please call me at 2-6073.
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Background on the Request for Proposal and Vendor Selection Process
The Department on Aging makes allocations for contractual services on the basis of several factors.  These include: a) the anticipated funding available through the Department's federal and state grant programs; b) the needs of Milwaukee County's older adult population as identified in the Department's Area Plan; c) federal and state requirements regarding eligible populations to be served and services to be provided; and d) the need to maintain continuity of care and services to the many frail elders who depend upon the Department's programs and services for their continued independence in the community.  

Allocations for most services do not change significantly from year to year.  When additional funding is anticipated, the Department invests it in the following ways: 

· Increasing allocations for individual programs serving high needs populations; 

· Creating new programs for populations not previously served; 

· Developing services to meet previously unmet needs of older people; and 

· Increasing allocations to existing programs to help meet rising costs and maintain levels of service.  

Over the years some program have been redesigned to provide services more efficiently or to use limited resources more effectively.
The Commission on Aging/Department on Aging recommended 24 contract awards to 17 service providers.  Nine of the recommended awards were selected on the basis of an open and competitive Request for Proposals (RFP).  This process was initiated in August with the publication of legal notices in three newspapers, including one serving the African-American community.  Interested parties were able to obtain general RFP guidelines and requirements, specific program/service guidelines or specifications, and proposal forms either online through the county’s Business Opportunity portal or in person at Departmental offices in the Marcia J. Coggs Human Services Center.  The RFP materials clearly described the programs and services for which the Department was seeking providers, the amount of funding available in each program and service area, and the criteria to be used in evaluating proposals.
Proposals submitted by the published deadline of September 4, 2015, were evaluated by Department staff and based on established criteria.  The criteria included: the ability of the provider to meet program/service guidelines and specifications; the budget and unit rates (if required) proposed by each provider; the need to maintain continuity of services to frail elders; and the ability and willingness of vendors to provide a living wage and family supporting benefits.  Staff reviewed and summarized each proposal and submitted award recommendations in written proposal analyses.

Copies of proposals and proposal analyses were provided to members of the Commission on Aging's Service Delivery Committee, whom collectively provided nearly 100 hours of volunteer time reading the RFP materials, the proposals submitted, and the staff analyses.  Copies of the staff analyses were mailed to the vendors who submitted the relevant proposal.  Vendors were provided an opportunity to comment on contract recommendations during committee meetings.

The enclosed table summarizes changes in the Department’s contract award recommendations for 2016.  A brief explanation is provided for changes greater than 5%.

